RIBBLE BANKS PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Annual Council meeting, followed by a regular 

Council meeting held at the Rathmell Reading Room
on Tuesday 16th May 2017 at 19.30 
Annual Meeting of the Council:
PRESENT
Councillors – A. Sutcliffe (Chair), C. Yorke, E. Roe and J. Ketchell.

IN ATTENDANCE
Ms. B. Roos (Clerk/RFO), Cllrs D. Staveley and R. Welch and 5 members of the public. 

16.46. Election of the Chair and Acceptance of Office

Councillor Sutcliffe was re-elected as Chair of the Council and signed the Acceptance of Office Declaration.

16.47. Election of the Vice-Chair
Councillor Yorke was re-elected as Vice-Chair for the Council.

16/48. Opening & Apologies for absence   

No apologies for absence were received.
16/49. Declaration of Pecuniary Interest & requests for dispensation 
The Chair declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the planning applications on tonight’s agenda. The discussion of the planning applications will therefore be moved to the end of the meeting. Cllr Sutcliffe will at that point leave the meeting, passing the Chair for the discussion of this agenda item over to Cllr Yorke.
16/50. Confidential items 
There were no confidential items to be discussed. At the discretion of the Chair the items ‘Approval of the year-end accounts’ and ‘Grass cutting contract’ were added on to agenda item 11 and the discussion of planning application 36/2017/18082 (received on the day of the meeting) to agenda item 12a.
16/51. Report from the Chair
Cllr Sutcliffe gave his Chairman’s report. Six meetings have been held over the past financial year, eighteen planning applications were discussed and the main issue has been the Hesley Moss dispute. The Council now has become the owner of the Hesley Moss site and is currently awaiting further news from Natural England around the Steward Ship scheme developments under ‘Brexit’.
Regular Meeting of the Council:
16/52. Reports from the District and County Councillors if able to attend
Cllr Staveley reported that a main focus of CDC at the moment is the closure of Castleberg Hospital in Settle which has a big impact on health care in the region. Due to the demographic population, it is vital that good and sufficient health care is in place. Cllr W. Hull has a background within the NHS and has the lead on this big challenge. Regarding the Settle swimming pool CDC is looking into further development of the site to bring more services in such as a gym, dance studio and such. Increasing the footprint of the site by adding a second floor to the building is also being investigated and the roof will be mend. 
Cllr Welch reported that the lack of finance remains a major issue for NYCC as the amount of funding from the government is reduced from 500 million to 300 million by 2020. This has led to a decrease in staff numbers, but NYCC tries to maintain their frontline services to the best of their abilities. Cllr Welch will keep pushing for the widening of Coniston Cold bridge. The Community Library now has 60 volunteers and is fully run by volunteers. Disk parking on Settle Market Place has proven to be a success and has helped to make parking easier. Council Tax has increased by 1.99% and 2% ring fenced for care for the elderly which is insufficient as these costs soar every year. The recycling and waste sites are now run by Yorwaste instead of Kiers, but the services remain the same. NYCC is one of the first Councils to provide 30 hours of free childcare to 3 and 4 year olds which is a great help for working parents. Cllr Welch also reported that NYCC is the main County working with the Multi-Task Screening Team which deals with vulnerable children and children at risk. NYCC was awarded second best overall County at the Local Government Chronicle Awards. Cllr Welch has achieved funding grants for the Settle Hub, Settle Library, Settle Town Cuncil, Hellifield Sports and Play Park. Horton-in-Ribblesdale Primary School is set to close as is Rathmell’s Primary School. Two High Street banks are set to close later this year Herden Ward at Castleberg is under threat. There are plans though in an early stage, to create a Settle Health Hub on the Middle School grounds. 
16/53. To approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 21st March 2017
The minutes of the Council meeting held on 21st March 2017 were approved as a true record of the meeting and signed by the Chair.

16/54. Public Participation 
A member of the public brought up the issue of the disappeared white lines again and Cllr Welch reconfirmed that a road needs to be a certain width to have white lines. Cllr Roe stated that the road is very dangerous at the moment as people now tend to drive in the middle of the road. A member of the public enquired why the waste collectors still seem to come round on the Wednesday whilst this is supposed to be on the Friday now. Cllr Staveley said that they might come to collect commercial waste, but will look into this.

A member of the public enquired why overhanging branches on minor roads are being cut, but not on the major roads which leads to dangerous situations. Cllr Welch will look into this.
16/55. Matters arising 
There were no matters to discuss.
16/56. FINANCE
16/56.1 Approval year-end accounts & grass cutting contract

The Clerk reported back on the internal audit and the recommendation from the auditor and herself to pay Horton Landscaping the outstanding grass cutting fees, but with a stern letter to the company stating that in future the Council will only pay invoices for which the work has indeed been carried out to full satisfaction and which are posted immediately to the Clerk and for which the cheques are banked. This was agreed upon. It was also agreed to inform Horton that the contract cannot be assumed to automatically roll over at the end of its running year. The year-end accounts were approved.
16/56.2 Current Bank Balances
The Clerk took the Councillors through the current bank balances.  

16/56.3 Payments to be authorised

The Clerk took the Councillors through the payments that required authorisation. The payments were approved and cheques were signed after the meeting. 
16/57.  Planning matters
It was resolved to object to planning applications 59/2017/17874 and 59/2017/18037.
Current planning decisions were noted. 

16/58. CORRESPONDENCE

No correspondence had been received that needed further discussion or action.
16/59. REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS AND COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVES
Chairman
The Chair had nothing further to report. 
Halton West

Cllr Yorke had nothing further to report to the already outstanding issues which will be chased up by Cllr Welch.
Rathmell
Cllr Ketchell enquired if the Council would be happy to make a donation of £ 150.00 towards a new noticeboard for Rathmell should this be needed. It was resolved that this in principle would be supported.
Wigglesworth
None. 
Clerk
None. 
16/60. VILLAGE ENVIRONMENTS, RIGHTS OF WAY AND HIGHWAYS
No further issues were brought forward.
16/61. ANY OTHER MATTERS OF URGENT LOCAL CONCERN
There were no other urgent matters to be discussed. 
16/62. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
It was resolved that the next Council meeting will be held on 18th July in Wigglesworth. Cllr Yorke gave his apologies for this meeting.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 21.40 hours.
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